 OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT
ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

December 4, 2014
TIME:

10:20 A.M. – 12:55 P.M.
PLACE:
Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation, 500 N. Calvert Street,

3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202

CALL TO ORDER
Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:20 a.m.  

MEMBERS PRESENT
Frank Porter, Acting Chair
Yvonne Fisher

Erich March
Walter Tegeler
David Zinner
MEMBERS ABSENT
Susan Cohen
Andrew Linthicum

Harriet Suskin
STAFF PRESENT

Marilyn Harris-Davis, Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Deborah Rappazzo, Investigator

Leila Whitley, Administrative Aide
Paulette Wirsching, Assistant Attorney General

GUEST SPEAKERS
None
VISITORS
Ruth Ann Arty-Board of Morticians
Kaija Dallessandro-Baltimore Crematory at Loudon Park

Craig Huff-Moreland Memorial Park Cemetery

MINUTES
Acting Chair Porter called the meeting to order.  

The minutes from October 30, 2014 were approved.
ANNOUNCEMENTS
A new Governor of the State of Maryland has been elected. Governor Hogan has partially selected members of his transition team. James Fielder will be a part of that transition team . Mr. Fielder was previously the Secretary of the Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation under Governor Ehrlich. 

The final decisions relative to Advisory Council members seeking term renewals as well as new members seeking appointment will be made after the new Governor takes office.  Until that time, Mr. Porter will continue in his role as acting chairman of the Council. 

The newly vacated Certified Public Accountant (CPA)/ Consultant position has been filled temporarily by Victor Olusegun. Mr. Olusegun possesses a Masters of Business Administration (MBA) degree and comes to the Office through a temp agency. He is extremely competent. The job has been approved for reposting and the Office should be accepting applications within the next two months.     
Mr. Zinner announced there is a group in the District of Columbia, (D.C.), that would like to start a cemetery regulation office. They have to go through the lobbying effort to try to get started.  D.C. does have a mortuary board.       
DIRECTOR’S REPORT
The Cemetery Oversight Office staff has been busy visiting cemeteries, handling complaints and closing out the year with reports. Prior to Mrs. Rappazzo’s coming on staff, the Office did not have an investigator for the majority of fiscal year 2014. Since the Office is now at full staff the goal is to visit each licensee, familiarize them with the Office and to serve as both regulator and a resource.

As a follow up to the meeting regarding Ebola Virus death protocols with the Deputy Secretary of Public Health along with Chairman Frank Porter, Victor March, Chairman of the Board of Morticians, Ruth Ann Arty, Director of the Board of Morticians and Ron Wade of the Board of Anatomy Director Harris Davis drafted recommended protocols relative to cemeteries. The document was submitted to the Commissioner for review to be sent to the Secretary’s office and forwarded to DHMH. The Office has not yet received any official      

notification of the acceptance of the protocols. 
Ms. Harris Davis reiterated the fact that the National Institutes of Health can enforce a policy with protocols if the need arises. This is a public health issue.   

INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT
Deborah Rappazzo, the OCO investigator, distributed the complaint report for FY 2013. In the absence of an investigator in the Office for several months it was necessary to gather information left by the prior investigator to incorporate into this report. There were 259 total combined complaints for the year 2013. Mrs. Rappazzo stated that despite the fact that religiously owned cemeteries are exempt from regulation by the Office, if called upon to facilitate a resolution to a complaint by both the complainant and the church the Office may assist. Consequently, in the report there are such complaints reported as resolved through mediation. The complaints against religious cemeteries are usually in reference to maintenance or a person buried in the wrong space.  
Ms. Rappazzo has visited about thirty-five cemeteries, (some of them more than once).  The cemeteries that were visited are located in various parts of the state.  There have been 28 new files, 12 inquiries and 16 complaints received to date. The most frequently received complaints since the last Advisory Council meeting have been relative to memorials.
PRE-NEED AND PERPETUAL CARE REPORTS UPDATE

There is a need to educate some cemeteries relative to the nature of Pre Need Sales. As the investigator travels the State she often sees signs at cemeteries that read “Plots for Sale”. The owners seem to be unaware of the requirement for licensing and the submission of preneed and perpetual care reports. The Office has been identifying these cemeteries and advising them of their statutory obligations while providing them with license applications. 

Title 5, Business Regulation Article, Annotated Code of Maryland requires religiously owned cemeteries with pre need sales to submit pre need trust reports. This Office  should be receiving those reports but the cemeteries are unaware of that requirement. The Office will be scheduling meetings with these organizations to discuss this requirement. It was recommended by the Council that notices be sent to both the religiously owned cemeteries regarding trusting and to the monument dealers, as well. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
The analysis update is not totally complete as of yet due to information that is needed from the Office staff.  
The Advisory Council members that are on the Issues Committee are:  Erich March, Andrew Linthicum, Yvonne Fisher, and Susan Cohen. They will meet to discuss issues that may need to be addressed either by regulation or legislation in the future.
The Advisory Council members that were on the Sunset Review Committee last year agreed to resume meeting and to consider topic areas for the required joint brochure between OCO and the Board of Morticians (BOM). Also, those committee members suggested the newsletter be resumed (at least every three months), and that there is continued outreach in the community to advise consumers of the existence of the Office. 

The Advisory Council would like to have a meeting on June 25, 2015, eliminate the November 2015 meeting, and keep the December 3, 2015 meeting.

NEW BUSINESS
The CAC has a yearly membership of $400.00 per year and invited OCO to join. The Council members did not recommend that action
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made to adjourn. The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 12:55 p.m.
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